
 

30 March 2022 

 
Hon. Gavin Newsom, Governor 
State of California 
1021 O Street, Suite 9000 
Sacramento, CA 95814 
 
Re: California Community Colleges 
6870-101-0001 
 
Dear Governor Newsom: 
 
As chancellors, superintendent/presidents, and college presidents of the 
California Community Colleges, we strongly support the first two priorities of 
the attached California Community Colleges coalition letter, dated March 18, 
2022, which calls for a buy-down of our districts’ escalating pension 
obligations and a $300 million technology increase to base apportionment, the 
first in several investments to increase the base above COLA to achieve 
educational equity. We support both the requests and rationales as stated in the 
letter.  
 
We also urge an adjustment to the fiscal year for the Hold Harmless or 
Minimum Revenue Provision of the Student Centered Funding Formula 
(SCFF) from 2017-18 to 2021-22 as a necessary interim step to the Governor’s 
proposed permanent rebenching to 2024-25. Adjusting the base level year from 
2017-18 to 2021-22, and allowing for COLA on that figure until 2024-25, will 
directly benefit the many districts suffering from fiscal instability and 
enrollment declines. Current funding estimates indicate that this would prevent 
the loss of $90 million in one-year stability funding for 41 districts by 
including it in the new 2021-22 year Hold Harmless funding floor.  

M O O R P A R K  C O L L E G E



Despite our regional differences and sometimes conflicting interests, this is an 
item upon which we solidly agree will have the greatest impact on helping us 
rebound from the volatility of the past few years. This approach enhances the 
January budget proposal and protects all districts from significant drops in 
funding from current year levels through 2024-25. In short, it provides a bridge 
to the future and allows all districts the time needed to engage and reengage 
students to help them to achieve their educational goals. 
 
Attached to this letter is a mock-up of our proposed language, which we would 
hope to discuss with you. We would also like to share with you our findings 
on why we believe this is the most efficient way to help our institutions in this 
period of declining enrollment and social instability. We are extremely grateful 
to you for your long-term commitment to our colleges and for the ongoing 
interest in improving our funding formula to achieve educational equity and 
student success.  
 
Please don’t hesitate to contact Government Relations Director, Andrew 
Martinez, with any questions, (916) 662-4543, amartinez@ccleague.org. We 
appreciate your consideration of this timely request.   
 
Sincerely, 
 

    
Kevin G. Walthers, Ph.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Allan Hancock College 
 

Ed Knudson 
Superintendent/President 
Antelope Valley College 

Eva Bagg, Ph.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Barstow Community College 

Samia Yaqub, Ph.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Butte-Glenn CCD 

    
Matt Wetstein 
President/Superintendent 
Cabrillo College 

Ronald P. Gerhard 
Chancellor 
Chabot-Las Positas CCD 

Dr. Tia Robinson-Cooper 
President 
Contra Costa College 

Susan Lamb 
President 
Diablo Valley College 
 

    
Bob Kratochvil, Ed.D. 
President 
Los Medanos College 

Daren M. Otten, Ed.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Copper Mountain College 

Martha Garcia Ed.D. 
Superintendent/President 
College of the Desert 

Kevin Trutna, Ed.D.  
Superintendent/President 
Feather River College 
 

    
Judy Miner, Ed.D. 
Chancellor 
Foothill-De Anza CCD 

Lynn Ceresino Neault, Ed.D. 
Chancellor 
Grossmont-Cuyamaca CCD 

Steve Crow, Ed.D. 
Interim Superintendent/President 
Hartnell College 

Lennor M. Johnson, Ed.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Imperial Valley College 



    
Jeff DeFranco 
Superintendent/President 
Lake Tahoe Community 
College 

Dr. Mike Muñoz 
Superintendent/President 
Long Beach City College 

Timothy Karas, Ed.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Mendocino-Lake CCD 

Chris Vitelli, Ed.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Merced College 

   
 

Sunita “Sunny” Cooke, Ph.D. 
Superintendent/President 
MiraCosta College 

William T. Scroggins, PhD 
President & CEO 
Mt. San Antonio College 

Roger W. Schultz, Ph.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Mt. San Jacinto College 

Eric Bishop, Ed.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Ohlone College 
 

    

Donald G. Wallace, Ph.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Palo Verde College 

Erika Endrijonas, Ph.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Pasadena City College 

Dr. Keith Flamer 
President/Superintendent  
College of the Redwoods 

Gregory Anderson, Ed.D. 
President 
Riverside City College 
 

    
Raúl Rodríguez, Ph. D. 
Interim Chancellor 
San Jose-Evergreen CCD 

Tammeil Gilkerson 
President 
Evergreen Valley College 

Rowena M. Tomaneng, Ed.D. 
President 
San Jose City College 

Jill Stearns, Ph.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Cuesta College 
 

    
Kindred Murillo, Ed.D. 
Interim 
Superintendent/President 
Santa Barbara City College 

Dr. Dianne Van Hook 
Chancellor 
College of the Canyons 

Brent Calvin, Ed.D. 
Superintendent/President 
College of the Sequoias 

Joe Wyse, Ed.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Shasta College 

    
William Duncan 
Superintendent/President 
Sierra College 

Char Perlas, PhD MPA MS 
Interim Superintendent/President 
College of the Siskiyous 

Kathleen F. Burke, Ed.D. 
Chancellor 
South Orange County CCD 

Dr. Carole Goldsmith 
Chancellor 
State Center CCD 
 

  
  

Lori Bennett, Ph.D. 
President 
Clovis Community College 

Dr. Marlon Hall 
Interim President 
Fresno City College 

Ángel Reyna, Ed.D. 
President 
Madera Community College 

Greg Gillespie 
Chancellor 
Ventura County CCD 

Long Beach Community College District 
2021-2022 Adopted Budget 

Superintendent's Message 

these funds are welcome and needed, they also present new workload and compliance requirements 
for our staff to manage that did not exist pre-pandemic. 

• Returning to Campus - While the immediate campus closure and transition to remote learning and
work has been challenging, the current plans to return back to our campuses pose difficult challenges
of their own. Our Re-Opening Steering Committee continues to work hard on plans to maintain the
safety of students and employees as we work through the proper steps to provide the combination of
online and in-person education that best serve our students.

Respectfully submitted, 

UA-V6 
Dr. Michael Munoz 
Interim Superintendent-President 



    
Dr. Julius Sokenu 
President 
Moorpark College 

Dr. Daniel Walden 
Superintendent/President 
Victor Valley College 

Carla Tweed, Ed.D. 
President 
West Hills College Coalinga 

James L. Preston 
President 
West Hills College Lemoore 
 

    
Dr. Debra S. Daniels 
Superintendent/President 
West Kern CCD 

Dr. Tawny M. Dotson 
President 
Yuba College 

Jose L. Fierro, D.V.M., Ph.D. 
President/Superintendent 
Cerritos College 

Greg Schulz, Ed.D. 
Superintendent/President 
Citrus College 
 

   
 

Mojdeh Mehdizadeh 
Interim Chancellor 
Contra Costa CCD 

Lloyd A. Holmes, Ph.D. 
President 
De Anza College 

Brenda Thames Ph.D. 
Superintendent/President 
El Camino College 

Bernadine Chuck Fong 
Acting President 
Foothill College 
 

    
Dr. David Viar 
Superintendent/President 
Glendale Community College 

Julianna Barnes, Ed.D. 
President 
Cuyamaca College 

Denise Whisenhunt, J.D. 
President 
Grossmont College 

Francisco C. Rodriguez, Ph.D. 
Chancellor 
Los Angeles CCD 
 

 
  

 
Dr. Brian King 
Chancellor 
Los Rios CCD 
 

Melanie Dixon 
President 
American River College 
 

Dr. Edward Bush 
President 
Cosumnes River College 
 

Dr. Whitney Yamamura 
President 
Folsom Lake College 
 

    
Michael Gutierrez 
President 
Sacramento City College 

Robert A. Frost, Ph.D. 
Interim Superintendent/President 
Napa Valley College 
 

David Wain Coon, Ed.D. 
Superintendent/President 
College of Marin 

Dr. Kathryn E. Jeffery 
Superintendent/President 
Santa Monica College 

    
Luis P. Sanchez 
President 
Oxnard College 

Dr. Celia Esposito-Noy 
Superintendent/President 
Solano Community College 

Dr. Frank Chong 
Superintendent/President 
Santa Rosa Junior College 

Dr. Jerry L. Buckley 
President 
Reedley College 



    
Henry C. V. Yong, Ed.D., Ed.S. 
Chancellor 
Yosemite CCD 
 

Kimberly Hoffmans, RN, EdD 
President 
Ventura College 

Kristin Clark, Ed.D. 
Chancellor 
West Hills CCD 

Dr. Art Pimentel 
President 
Woodland Community College 
 

    
    

 


